Utah Digital Health Commission Meeting
Thursday January 6, 2011 10:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m
Utah Department of Health, 288 North 1460 West, Rm 114, Salt Lake City, Utah

Minutes
Members Present: Scott Barlow, Henry Gardner, Doug Hasbrouck, Deb LaMarche, Brad LeBaron, (chair), Chet Loftis, Mark Munger, Marc Probst, Jan Root, and Nancy Staggers
	Via Video Conferencing: Dennis Moser
Members Absent: Natalie Gochnour
Staff Member: Humaira Shah, Francesca Lanier and Wu Xu (UDOH, OPHI)
Guests: Libbey Chuy (AUCH), Jeffrey Duncan (UDOH), Mark Fotheringham (UMA), Steve Fletcher (UDTS), Barry Nangle (UDOH), Jon Reid (UDOH), David N. Sundwall (UDOH), and Sid Thornton (Intermountain Health Care)

Introduction:
Brad LeBaron welcomed everyone. He called for a motion of approval for the November minutes and they were approved. Wu Xu announced Mark Munger as the new vice chair. 

Remarks from Outgoing UDOH Executive Director: 
Dr. Sundwall appreciated the Commission’s work and discussed the UDOH transition to a new executive director. To support the transition, he recommended the governor to focus on three things: collaborating with the private sector on health wellness, reducing drug overdose deaths and supporting HIT.

National Office of Coordinator (ONC) for HIT Policy Committee’s Update:
Marc Probst talked about the policy committee’s work. The implementation work group of the HIT standards committee is holding a hearing and they’ve folded in the adoption and certification work group into this same hearing, in order to get an idea of where people’s experiences are with the meaningful use stage one. The policy committee is defining meaningful use stage two. 

UDTS Health IT Efforts-Broadband Survey and More:
Steve Fletcher talked about the broadband initiative: to assess broadband coverage throughout the state. Utah Education Network has gotten grants to further their network across the state. Part of the focus for the state is to look at schools that UHIN wanted to connect to, and state buildings that the state wanted to connect to, and those are located in rural areas. A small community can use it to upgrade their infrastructure and provide broadband. He talked about the enrollment-work group, which is focusing on the insurance exchange. There’s going to be new programs that are required to put into place due to the Obama administration’s new legislation. Utah already has an eligible determination system that’s active, and an active insurance exchange. With this working group, they want to define standards to for how they can roll this forward and find sharable web services they can put in place to move forward. Chet Loftis asked if they are thinking about developing that into the state government. Steve said they will be looking at how they will integrate all those pieces.

Legislative Support to Use HIT/HIE for Health System Transformation:
Barry Nangle reported that there were about 150 bills submitted. Jan Root asked if there was any way to look at the recommended bills through an HIT perspective. It would be nice to combine the Commission’s expertise and provide some guidance toward these things because the legislature is very complex. Brad thought that one of the challenges, as a commission is that we don’t meet until the sessions almost over. We’re not structured or positioned well to address anything midstream in legislature because of our current meeting schedule. If the commission has the desire we can make the adjustment to change the meeting schedule. Steve asked if the legislature has any requirements as to how they would like the commission to advise them, and Wu answered that the commission didn’t have specific procedures in place for this matter.

Deb says Telehealth wants to set up a regional Telehealth meeting with several states to coincide the day before the Utah statewide HIT conference. A good topic for the HIT conference would be ACOs and how HIT could make them work. Chet said the focal point was how technology can improve care and reduce cost. Henry said he is concerned about the preservation of the doctors in the hospital. The focus should be on how we can help the doctors and hospitals because primary care physicians are starting to bail out. 

Master Person Index Subcommittee: 
Doug Hasbrook reported that a subcommittee on secure patient directory (SPD) is formed, including Jan, Nancy, Chet and him. They will meet in the months between the commission meetings, and they will meet with the interested community members on this issue to try to consolidate what it is we’re trying to do, particularly with regards to any recommendations that we may have for the legislature. Some questions we would like to answer is, what role would the state like to play, what authority would the state have over this secure patient directory and what would the governance model be and how would it be monitored, how concerns around privacy could be addressed, etc.. Deb asked what network would mean in this case. Doug said it was linkages between various institutions. Sid suggested to use the word, “trusted framework” over “network.” SPD will answer the questions: how do you have an electronic frame to receive updates and prescribe-based patient authorization; how do we electronically connect machine to machine to ensure in a trusted manner that we are associating clinical data at one institution with the correct person at another institution. Jan said it comes down to digital identity management. How do you create a rock solid trusted digital identity for a person with health information attached to it? Sid said the secure patient directory is about being able to establish a line of digital multi-setting identity for the purposes of health care. Mark Munger talked about concerns or potential false positive.  Barry commented that a legislation on a secure patient directory was planned for next year.
	
e-Prescribing Task Force:
Mark Munger said the e-prescribing task force is really a task force from the commission. He discussed four key areas: the first one being connectivity. We’re about 60% on connectivity of EHR’s in this state. [Certified HER has e-prescribing capacity but need to connect to Surescripts.] The second one is identity proofing of the providers within the system. The second part of identity proofing and administrative rules is to look at all the practice Acts in this state such as the medical, pharmacy and nursing practicing Acts and ask if there are things that need to be changed to allow e-prescribing to move forward. The third one is the new DEA rule for controlled substances. When these rules become effective, they will play a role in identity proofing and allow legend drugs, over the counter drugs and controlled substances all to be prescribed through an e-prescribing system. Pharmacy adoption of the e-prescribing is the most problematic. There is a monopoly in e-prescribing that exists because the federal government helped them exist. They were at the table for writing the DEA controlled substances rules and had a significant impact on those rules, which charges pharmacies in the neighborhood 20-30 cents per prescription. This has made adoption of e-prescribing slow. The fourth one is how to integrate e-prescribing into the cHIE patient directory and into the controlled substance database.

Progress on Statewide Clinical Health Information Exchange:
Jan asked Doug to explain the consent issue. He talked about the pilot that has had three different statuses in terms of the patient participation in information exchange: 1) participating, 2) unknown, or 3) non-participating, and the default is the unknown until it has been established.  With the system upgrade, there is participating, limited, and non-participating. Participating means consenting to be fully in and limited means ER use and non-participating means a person doesn’t want their information exchanged with this mechanism. With the opt-out model everyone enters participating but they can choose to opt out. UHIN have talked about moving to an opt-in model because there are privacy and security concerns with the opt-out model. This idea that was voted by the UHIN board yesterday, was to have the initial default be “limited”, which would mean data would be in the repository. Francesca Lanier asked if all of your data could be pulled out from the cHIE if you switch from limited to non-participating. Doug said it never comes into the cHIE because it stays on its server. If you’re non-participating it means that nobody can access the data besides you. Henry Gardner said if we chose to do this, then there is going to be a massive education process and we will only have a small amount of people willing to partake in it. Doug said it does take an education process and is slower but the overall adoption is 95% according to literature. Jan said in their previous opt-in model, physicians were required to do that education process. She worried about the length of the education process. Nancy Staggers said it seems like there is tension between the global good and individual rights. She said we should think about the implications to public health when we are setting the policies. 

NACHA and Healthcare:
Henry Gardner talked about  NACHA and  payment systems.   NACHA (the National Clearing House Association) oversees the rules and regulations for one form of moving funds electronically, the ACH system. The ACH system is very reliable and consistent, with much credit going to NACHA.   ACH is widely used in many venues.   The federal government uses it to pay monthly Social Security payments.  Employers use it to do direct deposit payroll.   Automated payments for loans and insurance typically use the ACH system.   There are two principal ACH clearinghouses, the Fed system and the East Coast system.  (The way to move funds electronically is through the wire system.)  Financial institutions are responsible for connecting to the ACH systems and allowing their customers to move the funds electronically.

The principal purpose of ACH is to move funds.   Various formats, however, allow for addenda information to accompany the payments to give explanations about the payment.  The CCD format allows limited explanation, the CCD+ more, and the CTX allows 999,000 records with 80 characters each.   The CCD and CTX formats do fall under HIPAA x12 guidelines.   NACHA is investigating the possibility of becoming more involved with the inclusion of the remittance advice data (835) with the ACH payment buy bundling them together in either the CTX or CCD+ formats.   This would mean that PHI would be attached to the payment whereas today they are not attached.   Some have thought that bundling the two would make it easier to associate payments with remittance advice information.  The question is asked, why would banks want to place this added risk and exposure on themselves.   Remittance advice information can already be transmitted electronically and appears to be being done safely and securely now.  Bundling payments and patient remittance information could cause new complexities.   Jan Root is concerned about the level of complexity.

Brad suggests a motion be made.  Doug made a motion that as a commission we would request that UHIN work with Henry Gardner, through his contact with NACHA to conven an appropriate group of stakeholders to give input to this discussion that will ultimately move to a national level.  Marc seconded the motion and the motion is passed.

Meeting adjourned.
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